06-26-19 These minutes are subject to possible revisions/corrections during review at a subsequent Planning Board Meeting.

**Town of Chester** 1 2 **Planning Board Meeting** Wednesday, June 26, 2019 3 4 **Municipal Complex** 5 **Approved Minutes** 6 7 **Members Present:** Brian Sullivan, Chairman 8 9 Evan Sederquest, Vice Chairman Richard Snyder, Member 10 Elizabeth Richter, Member 11 12 Dana Theokas, Alternate Member Charles Myette, Ex-Officio 13 14 15 **Members Absent:** Michael Weider, Member 16 17 Aaron Hume, Alternate Member 18 **Staff Present:** 19 Andrew Hadik, Planning Coordinator 20 21 22 **Others Present at Various Times:** 23 Scott Bourcier, DuBois and King 24 Alan Burns, Chester resident 25 Joe Ferguson, Chester resident Debbie Lewis, Chester resident 26 27 Eric Mitchell, Eric Mitchell and Associates Marc Pinard, Attorney for Brady Sullivan 28 29 Jon Rokeh, Engineer for Brady Sullivan Mark Viens, Site Contractor for Brady Sullivan 30 31 Others unknown to this recording secretary 32 33 Chairman Sullivan opened the meeting at 7:00 pm. 34 Chairman Sullivan noted that Ms. Theokas is the alternate for Mr. Weider. 35 36 37 Chairman Sullivan welcomed Mr. Charles Myette as the BOS liaison to the Planning Board. 38

39 **Meeting Agenda** 40 **General Business** 41 42 Review and sign invoices and time sheets. 43 Review and approve minutes for the June 5, 2019 meeting. 44 • FYI: Update on the status of the Villages of Chester subdivision. 45 • Upcoming discussion of potential amendments to Driveway Regulations 46 47 7:15 PM – Appointments 48 Eric Mitchell re: Pipit Estates final approval and final plan edits. 49 50 51 7:30 PM - Public Hearings 52 1. Continuation of the application by Brady Sullivan Southwoods LLC, Owner, 670 N. 53 Commercial Street, Suite 303, Manchester, NH, 03101, for approval of amended plans 54 for the Southwoods Subdivision on Map 1 Lot 76, just off Route 102 (Derry Road) in 55 Chester, NH. 56 57 58 The amendments to the plans are required to meet new storm water management standards and runoff mitigation requirements. These new plans have already been approved by NH-DES. 59 60 61 **Future Meeting Dates:** 62 July 3 – G. Benson – Driveway Regs, Review amendments to Subdivision, Site Plan, 63 64 Driveway and Building Code regulations • July 10 – S Review amendments to Subdivision, Site Plan, Driveway and Building Code 65 regulations 66 67 Review and approve minutes for June 5, 2019 meeting. 68 69 70 The Board reviewed the minutes from the June 5, 2019 meeting. 71 On line 217, the word "Board" was changed to "Committee." 72 73 74 Line 266 through 269 was amended as follows: 75 76 Original: "Mr. Weider said that the \$,1400 would not be used for that project, the contract for these funds 77 use does not exist; to roll over the funds, there would need to be an obligation for those funds. He 78 79 emphasized that the legislative body agreed to the \$8480 for this project, it was put into last year's budget." 80

Amended: 82 "Mr. Weider said that the \$1,400 would not be used for that project; the contract for the use of 83 these funds does not exist; to roll over the funds, there would be an obligation for those funds. He 84 85 emphasized that the legislative body agreed to the \$8,480 for this project; it was put into the 86 upcoming FY budget." 87 Mr. Snyder made a motion to approve the minutes from June 5, 2019 as amended; Vice Chair 88 89 Sederquest seconded the motion. Motion approved, 5-0-0. 90 FYI: update on the status of the Villages of Chester subdivision. 91 92 93 Mr. Hadik reviewed for the Board the status of the Villages of Chester subdivision. He noted that 94 there has been a site visit, a punch list has been compiled, and a reminder of "as built" plans has been communicated. Mr. Hadik said that there is some disagreement about gravel shoulders for 95 96 the roads. 97 98 Ms. Richter asked if the gravel helps extend the life of a road. 99 Mr. Hadik said yes, that the gravel does help extend the life of a road. 100 101 **Upcoming discussion of potential amendments to Driveway Regulations** 102 103 104 Mr. Hadik noted that Mr. Grant Benson (not present at this meeting) is coming in next week to discuss his concerns about the Town's Driveway Regulations. 105 106 107 Mr. Hadik explained that there are two issues to be discussed: the specified material (NH DOT 108 specs) for the gravel base to go under the paving, and the Town's requirement for the hammerhead turnaround size for fire apparatus for driveways longer than 150 feet. 109 110 7:15 PM – Appointments 111 112 113 Eric Mitchell re: Pipit Estates final approval and final plan edits. 114 Mr. Mitchell came before the Board at 7:14 pm. 115 116 Mr. Hadik recapped the history of the process for the Board. He said that on September 5, 2018 117 118 the Planning Board approved the subdivision. Mr. Hadik noted that there were two minor changes 119 to the Conditions of Approval: 1. The plan would be amended to show the final approved location of the community 120

mailbox and the associated pavement turnout.

2. The source of the water supply.

121122

Mr. Hadik explained that the Board had approved the plan with a community water system; the 124 125 community water system didn't work out because the company that would be providing the water, Hampstead Water, wanted to sell water obtained from the Open Space, commercially. 126 127 128 Mr. Hadik said that Mr. Mitchell is submitting a plan that reflects individually drilled wells and the 129 community mailbox location with the paved turnout. He advised that the Board needed to 130 determine if there is justification for a new Public Hearing, or if the change is minor enough, with previous discussion, as to not require a Public Hearing. 131 132 Mr. Mitchell said that they have received State subdivision approval with individual wells as part of 133 the plans. He noted that the only change to the site plans was erasing a water line going down the 134 road, and the name change to the private drive to Robin Way. 135 136 137 Mr. Mitchell explained that, based on the Conditions of Approval, buffer signs need to be installed, and the location of the common mailboxes need confirmation; he noted that there is nothing on 138 139 the Conditions of Approval that is a problem, but there are individual wells, not a community 140 water system. 141 The Board reviewed the past discussion of private wells and community wells. They noted that 142 Mr. Weider (not present) had strongly suggested a community well. 143 144 When asked about the change to individual wells and the impact on the location of the houses and 145 septic, Mr. Mitchell said that the house locations and the community septic locations have stayed 146 147 the same. 148 149 Mr. Mitchell reiterated that the State has approved the individual wells and the community septic 150 systems. 151 Ms. Richter pointed out that the change is a minor design change, rather than a substantive 152 153 change. 154 155 Mr. Snyder said that if there had not been discussion of the community water source and individual wells at the previous Public Hearing, and if there was something new to the plan, then 156 157 the Board would recommend a new Public Hearing, but everything had already been discussed. 158 159 Mr. Myette said there is no commercial activity allowed to be operated in the Open Space by the 160 easement's conditions. He said that individual wells inject the water back into the area through 161 the septic systems, so there is not much loss in ground water supply. Mr. Myette explained that 162 with a commercial operation, which pumps water to other neighborhoods, there is a greater negative impact on the water levels within the community. 163 164 The Board discussed the community mailbox location. 165

Mr. Hadik said that the Board had expressed concern for Public safety with the community mailbox being located out on 121 A, and they wanted the community mailbox to be placed somewhere on the cul-de-sac.

Mr. Mitchell said that they have discussed the location of the community mailbox with the Post Office, and that they agreed to put it on Pipit Drive. He noted that the concern they have now, is that the Post Office wants it placed at the beginning of Pipit Drive, where the mail carrier will come in, deposit the mail, and then do a U-turn to leave the road. Mr. Mitchell said that they want to place it up closer to the cul-de-sac for the safety of residents driving in and out of the two-way road.

When asked, Mr. Mitchell said that he is involved in the negotiations with the Post Office, but that the Post Office doesn't really negotiate.

Chairman Sullivan asked the Board if they were all in agreement that the change is minor and that a new Public Hearing is not needed. The Board acknowledged that they agreed.

Mr. Mitchell said that he will communicate with the Board the outcome of the Postal Service negotiations.

Mr. Mitchell departed the meeting at 7:32 pm.

## 7:30 PM - Public Hearings

Continuation of the application by Brady Sullivan Southwoods LLC, Owner, 670 N.
Commercial Street, Suite 303, Manchester, NH, 03101, for approval of amended plans
for the Southwoods Subdivision on Map 1 Lot 76, just off Route 102 (Derry Road) in
Chester, NH.

The amendments to the plans are required to meet new storm water management standards and runoff mitigation requirements. These new plans have already been approved by NH-DES.

Mr. Snyder made a motion to approve the application for Southwoods Phase IV (note: the original application is written as Phase III and is being corrected to and written as Phase IV); Ms. Richter seconded the motion. Motion approved, 5-0-1. Mr. Myette abstained.

Mr. Snyder made a motion to reopen the Public Hearing for the continuation of the application by Brady Sullivan Southwoods LLC, Owner, 670 N. Commercial Street, Suite 303, Manchester, NH, 03101, for approval of amended plans for the Southwoods Subdivision on Map 1 Lot 76, just off Route 102 (Derry Road) in Chester, NH; Vice Chair Sederquest seconded the motion. Motion approved, 6-0-0.

210 The Public Hearing was opened at 7:40 pm. 211 Mr. Rokeh came before the Board at 7:40pm. 212 213 214 Mr. Hadik explained that the eleven-page plan set is a compilation of certain sheets from the 2005 215 approval and the 2016 AoT Permit plan set. 216 Mr. Hadik said that they have a clean letter from DuBois and King dated June 13, 2019. 217 218 219 Mr. Rokeh explained that when the subdivision was originally approved the required distance standards and the curve radius standards were different. He said that they are requesting a waiver 220 221 from Article 4.5.2.17, (e) and (g), for both roads, as they are private roads, were previously 222 approved as currently designed, and would require a complete redesign to meet the current 223 standards. 224 225 Mr. Hadik added that the "landing area" of the two roads does not have quite enough length to 226 meet the current standards, and the curve radius of the road does not meet the requirement. He 227 agreed that both roads are very low speed private roads that don't need to meet the current 228 requirements. He also noted that the reviewing engineer at DuBois & King concurred with this and 229 stated so in his June 13, 2019 review letter. 230 Mr. Snyder made a motion to grant the waiver request in the letter dated June 10, 2019 from 231 232 Rokeh Consulting, LLC, and as recommended by DuBois and King; Ms. Richter seconded the 233 motion. Motion approved, 6-0-0. 234 235 The Board reviewed, discussed and amended the Conditional Subdivision Approval. 236 237 The Board discussed number 12 of the conditions regarding maintenance of the road including snow plowing, sanding and salting. They agreed to replace the original condition with the more 238 detailed condition from Mr. Bourcier's June 13, 2019 letter. 239 240 241 Original: 242 12. If, during the time prior to the acceptance of the roads as Town-maintained roads and, 243 244 including the intended private roads, the Town must provide emergency road maintenance for residents such as snow plowing, sanding and salting, the developer shall be billed for the services 245 246 at triple the Town's customary rate. 247 Amended: 248 249 250 12. The Developer/Owner shall maintain the roadway until such time the Town has accepted ownership/responsibility of the road. In the event the Town is required to perform maintenance 251 252 activities, including but not limited to, snow plowing, sweeping, restoration, etc., the Town shall

## 06-26-19 These minutes are subject to possible revisions/corrections during review at a subsequent Planning Board Meeting.

charge the Developer/Owner three (3) times the cost to perform the completed tasks. The Town's 253 performance of any maintenance due to the Developer/Owner's lack of maintenance shall in no 254 way signify, directly or indirectly, the Town's acceptance of ownership/responsibility of the 255 256 roadway. 257 258 Mr. Hadik gave an overview of the status of the bonding for the four different roads. He noted he had received a phone call this morning from a resident (present) inquiring about the status of the 259 260 bonds. 261 262 Chairman Sullivan asked for Public comment at 8:09 pm. 263 264 Mr. Burns came before the Board at 8:09 pm. 265 Mr. Burns asked how the current bond of \$93,000 will work with the multiple roads bonding 266 267 situation. 268 269 Mr. Hadik detailed the newer and different bond amounts for all 4 phases. 270 271 Attorney Pinard answered, stating that the bonds may be combined, ultimately, but that doesn't 272 need to be determined here. 273 274 Mr. Burns asked if there is any deadline attached to the bonding. He noted that their section has 275 been there since 2009, and they are having issue with the pavement at the entrance of Granite 276 Lane. 277 278 Mr. Hadik said it depends on how much construction is left to occur at the top of Granite Lane. 279 Mr. Burns said that they were told when they bought their property, that once the development 280 was accepted their driveways would be accepted. He said that all the driveways have only base 281 coats and are all "falling apart." 282 283 284 Mr. Hadik said that issue is between the homeowners and the builder; the driveways are outside of the right-of-way of the private road (Granite Lane). 285 286 287 Mr. Burns asked if this meant that the issue is between the homeowners and Brady Sullivan. 288 289 Mr. Hadik explained that the Planning Board is not involved in this. The issue is between the 290 homeowners and the Builder. 291 292 Mr. Snyder asked for an update on the trash complaint that had been brought up by a Southwoods 293 resident at a previous meeting. 294 Mr. Rokeh said he hadn't heard of the trash issue. 295

296 297 Mr. Hadik said he had explained the concern to the Chester Building Inspector (not present). 298 299 The Board asked if the resident was present or if Mrs. Qualters had the minutes from that previous 300 discussion about the trash issue. She explained that the resident was Ms. Moore. (Note: Ms. 301 Moore was not present at this Board meeting.) 302 303 Mrs. Qualters, the recording secretary, read Ms. Moore's statements from the minutes of the April 304 24, 2019 meeting: 305 Ms. Moore came before the Board and spoke at 7:36 pm. 306 307 308 Ms. Moore noted that she is a Chester resident of Southwoods. She said that she is speaking out to bring attention to the condition the Southwoods neighborhood is being left in by the builders. 309 Ms. Moore explained that for the past two years, while the construction has been going on, the 310 311 builders have been leaving large amounts of trash on the site that then blows into the neighborhood. She said she picks up trash that blows into her yard and cleans up "all the time." 312 313 Ms. Moore said that she has advised the developer, Mr. Steve Cotran (not present), of the trash 314 with texts, pictures, videos, emails, and phone calls and asked him to clean the site and put lids 315 on the dumpsters. She notes that he said that they clean the site regularly. 316 317 318 Ms. Moore asked the Board if they can put some type of restriction on Brady Sullivan to force 319 them to clean the area on a weekly if not daily basis, as well as, put tops on the dumpsters. 320 321 Mr. Ferguson came before the Board at 8:17 pm. 322 323 Mr. Ferguson said he is Ms. Moore's neighbor and that he can attest to the terrible trash problem. He said the problem seems to be resolved for now; the houses are all built in that area. Mr. 324 325 Ferguson said that they are "showing" the houses, and they have replaced the large lidless dumpster with a smaller dumpster with two lids. 326 327 Mr. Ferguson asked why the private road cannot become a public road (Town-maintained) and 328 329 must remain a private road. 330 The Board explained that the developer wanted it that way, and the subdivision was approved by 331 332 the Planning Board with certain roads as private roads. 333 Mr. Hadik said that "in theory" the cost for the developer to build private roads is lower because 334 335 they are built to a lesser standard, and the savings is either passed on to the homeowners or kept 336 by the developer. 337 Mr. Ferguson said, "The situation is lousy." 338

339

340

341342343

344

345346

347

348349

350

351

352

353354355

356

357

358

359360361

362 363

364 365

366

367

368369370

371

372

373

374375

376

377378

379

380

381

Mr. Ferguson said that the buyer expects the road will eventually become Public, but now if the road fails, the Homeowners' Association is responsible for the road. The Board explained that buyers need to do their due diligence about which roads will be private or public when purchasing properties. The Conditions of Approval were reviewed by the Board and the representatives for Brady Sullivan. Ms. Lewis came before the Board at 8:25 pm. Ms. Lewis asked for an explanation of the retention ponds on the plans. She said that she lives down the hill from the development; she is concerned about the runoff coming down the hill. She said that the original retention pond has failed completely and is not retaining any water. Mr. Rokeh pointed out the 4 proposed additional retention ponds on the plan; he said that the pond closest to her property is a detention pond, and the pond before that pond is a retention pond. The discussion of detention ponds versus retention ponds was had. A detention pond only holds water for a short period of time. A retention pond holds water for a longer period of time allowing for infiltration of the water. Ms. Lewis said that she is disappointed that the pond closest to her property is only a detention pond. She said she is concerned about the water runoff onto her property containing pollutants going into the wetlands. She said that there is always water coming down the hill, "it is always wet, always running." Mr. Rokeh said Ms. Lewis is better protected with the change in regulations and the change in the plans as they are now compared to when they were originally designed. He explained that the location of the detention pond can't have an infiltration pond because the ground water is already so high in that location. A discussion was had about who is responsible for maintaining the detention ponds/retention ponds. After careful examination of the plans, the Board determined that the retention/detention ponds will not be part of the Town's deeded right-of-way (when the Town accepts the road) and are, therefore, not the Town's responsibility.

- 382 Mr. Hadik said that the owner is responsible for maintaining the ponds, and eventually the 383 Homeowners' Association is responsible. 384 Mr. Pinard suggested that the Homeowners' Association discuss this as annual maintenance with 385 386 their landscape contractor and roll it all into the landscapers budget. 387 Mr. Ferguson returned before the Board at 8:49 pm. 388 389 390 Mr. Ferguson expressed concern about the Homeowners' Association and possible environmental 391 impact of the retention/detention ponds. 392 393 The Board explained to Mr. Ferguson how the landscape contractor can maintain the ponds. 394 The Board stated that the Association that is taking over a development should make themselves 395 aware of what their responsibilities are. The Board gave the Association members present copies 396 397 of the plans. 398 399 Mr. Burns returned in front of the Board and asked if, prior to the Town's acceptance of the roads, 400 the ponds will be reviewed to determine if they meet the required standards. 401 Mr. Hadik said that the Town's engineering firm representative and the Town's building inspector 402 will walk the site and make sure that all the structures are functioning properly. He said that the 403 404 Planning Board will review all the documents and then send a confirmation to the BOS that 405 everything is functioning, prior to the acceptance of the two public roads and roundabout. 406 407 Mr. Snyder made a motion to close the Public Hearing; Ms. Richter seconded the motion. Motion 408 approved, 6-0-0. 409 The Public Hearing was closed at 8:58 pm. 410 411 The Board discussed and approved two amendments to the conditions of approval. The first was 412 413 the amendment of condition 12 discussed on lines 237 to 256. The second was the addition of a 414 condition stating the homeowners association will be responsible for the maintenance of the 415 drainage infrastructure and detention & retention ponds located outside of the Town right-of-416 ways in the subdivision. 417 418 Mr. Snyder made a motion to approve the conditions as amended this evening; Ms. Theokas 419 seconded the motion. Motion approved, 6-0-0. 420 421 Adjournment 422
- Ms. Richter made a motion to adjourn the meeting; Ms. Theokas seconded the motion. Motion approved, 6-0-0.

## 06-26-19 These minutes are subject to possible revisions/corrections during review at a subsequent Planning Board Meeting.

425	
426	The meeting was adjourned at 9:08 pm.
427	
428	Respectfully submitted,
429	
430	C. Molly Qualters
431	Recording Secretary